Rabbi Dr. Enoch (Hans) Kronheim collection 2008.292

United States Holocaust Memorial Museum Archives 100 Raoul Wallenberg Place SW Washington, DC 20024-2126 Tel. (202) 479-9717 e-mail: reference@ushmm.org

Descriptive summary

Title: Rabbi Dr. Enoch (Hans) Kronheim collection

Dates: 1860-1970

Accession number: 2008.292

Creator: Rabbi Dr. Enoch (Hans) Kronheim

Extent: 5 boxes

- Repository: United States Holocaust Memorial Museum Archives, 100 Raoul Wallenberg Place SW, Washington, DC 20024-2126
- Abstract: Consists of photographs, documents, correspondence, sermons, and newspaper clippings related to the pre-war, wartime, and post-war life and work of Rabbi Dr. Enoch (Hans) Kronheim. Includes material related to Rabbi Kronheim's rabbinical work in pre-war Bielefeld, his 1938 immigration and the 1939 immigration of his family, and of his wartime work as a rabbi in Jamestown, NY.

Languages: German, English.

Administrative Information

Access: Collection is open for use, but is stored offsite. Please contact the Reference Desk more than seven days prior to visit in order to request access

Reproduction and use: No restrictions on use.

Preferred citation: [(Identification of item), Name of collection, United States Holocaust Memorial Museum Archives, Washington, DC]

Acquisition information: Gabrielle Kronheim Gandal donated her father's papers to the United States Holocaust Memorial Museum on Dec. 29, 2008.

Related archival materials: Leo Baeck Institute, New York, NY: Papers of Hans Kronheim (1885-1958), <u>http://digifindingaids.cjh.org/?pID=121534</u>

Biographical note

Hans Kronheim was born in Crone an der Brahe on April 5, 1885. He attended the Hochschule für die Wissenschaft des Judentums in Berlin and graduated with a rabbinical degree in 1912. In 1917, he became the rabbi of the Jewish community in Bielefeld, where he co-founded the Sozialer Ausschuss fuer jüdische Wohlfahrtspflege in Westfalen (Social Committee for Jewish Charitable Aid). He was also a board member of the Bielefeld branch of the Vereinigung für das liberale Judentum (Association of Liberal Judaism). In 1938, Hans Kronheim immigrated to the United States, and became a rabbi at the Mayfield Temple in Cleveland, Ohio, where he died on October 15, 1958.

System of arrangement

The collection is arranged thematically.

Indexing terms

[This is the place to list the appropriate subject entries, as well as name, geographic, and genre added – entries that appear in the catalog record for this collection. See MARC 600, 610, 650, etc.]

CONTAINER LIST

<u>Box 1</u>

Listing of Hans Kronheim collection at Leo Baeck:

1. *Finding aid for Hans Kronheim collection at Leo Baeck

Photographs:

- 1. Turn of the century photograph of about 30 adults
- 2. Photograph of "Alice Meyer" and "Wolfgang Michael"
- 3. Photograph of Georg Meyer and Susanne Meyer, Hans Kronheim's aunt and uncle
- 4. Photograph of Ruth Kisner, 1934
- 5. Photograph of a family, unidentified, 1937
- 6. Photograph of Hans and Senta Kronheim with their young daughters in Germany
- 7. Photograph of Hans Kronheim with an older couple
- 8. Photograph of Susanne Meyer, Hans Kronheim's aunt
- 9. Photograph of Hans and Senta Kronheim in Jamestown, NY, 1940
- 10. Photocopy of a postcard with a photograph of the Bielefeld synagogue
- 11. Business card for Otto Fifcher, art and book handler, 1896
- 12. Empty envelope from Temple Hesed Abraham
- 13. Miscellaneous handwritten notes, appear to be shopping lists and addresses
- 14. 3 photographs of the interior of Hesed Abraham in Jamestown
- 15. Photograph of the exterior of a Hesed Abraham, Jamestown
- 16. Photograph of Hans Kronheim, 1955

- 17. 2 photographs of a ceremony at Gates of Hope, May 1952
- 18. Photograph of Hans Kronheim, undated
- 19. Photograph of a young man in a US Army uniform, unidentified
- 20. Photograph of six young men taken in Germany near the turn of century
- 21. Photograph of Hans Kronheim sitting at a desk, undated
- 22. Photograph of Hans, Gabriele, and Susanne Kronheim sitting on a lawn in Jamestown,

undated

- 23. Two large pages with written photograph identifications with no photographs attached
- 24. *Photograph of elderly man (66)
- 25. Photograph of chuppah

Hermann and Hulda Kronheim:

1. Notarized document, Oct. 25, 1879, regarding the employment of Hermann Kronheim,

1871-1879

- 2. Identification document listing Hermann, Hulda, and Hans Kronheim
- 3. 1922 passport for Hermann Kronheim
- 4. Newspaper death notice for Hermann Kronheim
- 5. Negative of photograph of Hermann's tomb stone
- 6. *Letter from Julius Simon, monument carver, to Hans Kronheim listing the price of materials, Jan. 12, 1931 (123)
- 7. Newspaper death notice for Hulda Kronheim
- 8. *Handwritten copies of the gravestones of Hermann and Hulda Kronheim (124)
- 9. *Note from Julius Simon, monument carver, to Hans Kronheim, Jan. 16, 1939 (125)
- 10. Miscellaneous handwritten notes regarding Hermann and Hulda Kronheim
- 11. *Handwritten note with what appear to be birth and death dates (85-86)

Hans Kronheim Birth Certificate:

- 1. Birth certificate for Hans Kronheim, April 5, 1885, issued April 15, 1897
- 2. Photostat copy of birth certificate for Hans Kronheim, April 5, 1885, reissued in 1920 and stamped with an American consulate stamp, Niagara Falls, Nov. 30, 1938
- 3. Typed, English translation of birth certificate for Hans Kronheim

Postcard album:

1. Bound red postcard album with postcards addressed to Hans Kronheim, 1890-1910

Miscellaneous documents pre-1910:

- 1. Small bound book written by "R. Philipp" for "Professor Winckler", 1901/2
- 2. Hans Kronheim account book, 1903-1907

Hans Kronheim Report Cards:

1. Report cards, 1894 (2)

- 2. Report cards, 1895, (2)
- 3. Large black "Censuren" book containing report cards for 1897, 1898
- 4. Report cards, 1898, (2)
- 5. Report cards, 1899, (3)
- 6. Report cards, 1900, (3)
- 7. Religious School report card, 1897-1900 (bound blue book)
- 8. Report cards, 1901, (3)
- 9. Report cards, 1902, (3)
- 10. Report cards, 1903, (4)

<u>Box 2</u>

Hans Kronheim Education:

- 1. Handwritten biography, written by Hans Kronheim (2 copies)
- 2. Handwritten copy of Hans Kronheim's high school diploma, March 8, 1904
- 3. Official copy of Hans Kronheim's high school diploma, March 8, 1904
- 4. English language translation of Hans Kronheim's high school diploma, March 8, 1904
- 5. Letter to Hans Kronheim from the "Lehranstalt für Wissenschaft des Judenthums", July 11, 1905
- 6. Certificate allowing that Hans Kronheim can teach in private schools, July 26, 1905
- Letter to Hans Kronheim from the "Lehranstalt f
 ür Wissenschaft des Judenthums", Sept. 7, 1906
- 8. Document regarding Hans Kronheim's progress, Oct. 25, 1906
- 9. Letter to Hans Kronheim from the "Jüdische Gemeinde zu Berlin", Nov. 28, 1906
- 10. Certificate of attendance of Philosophical seminar, May 1907
- 11. Document regarding Hans Kronheim's progress, Nov. 27, 1907
- 12. Handwritten note regarding Hans Kronheim written by the Director of the Synagogengemeinde, Jan. 4, 1908
- Announcement that Hans Kronheim has graduated with his doctoral degree, July 6, 1910
- 14. Letter from the Jüdische Gemeinde zu Berlin, Oct. 7, 1910, offering a teaching position
- 15. Letter from "Der Magistrat", Charlottenburg, Oct. 20, 1910, requesting teaching information
- 16. Letter from "Der Magistrat", Charlottenburg, Dec. 5, 1910, requesting teaching information
- 17. Hans Kronheim's PhD diploma, 1910 (2 copies)
- 18. Printed and bound "Inaugural dissertation" of Hans Kronheim, entitled "Lotzes Lehre von

der Einheit der Dinge", 1910

19. Bound copy of Hans Kronheim's "Lotzes Kausaltheorie Und Monismus", 1910

- 20. Rabbinical School certificate, Nov. 27, 1912
- 21. English language translation of Hans Kronheim's rabbinical certificate, 2 copies
- 22. Handwritten copy of his rabbinical degree, certified Jan. 5, 1917

Correspondence, 1910s:

- 1. Patriotic appeal, Feb. 1, 1915, to join the fight for Germany and support the Kaiser
- 2. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, April 11, 1915
- 3. Postcard to Hilde Rose from Hans Kronheim, Dec. 8, 1915
- 4. Newspaper clipping, Sept. 6, 1916, regarding a rabbi in Bielefeld
- 5. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Sept. 15, 1916
- 6. Postcard to Mr. Alexander, Oct. 14, 1916, never sent
- 7. *Postcard to Senta Wallach, Oct. 17, 1916 (81-82)
- 8. *Postcard to Senta Wallach, Oct. 23, 1916 (83-84)
- 9. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Nov. 1, 1916
- 10. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Nov. 11, 1916
- 11. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Dec. 7, 1916
- 12. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Jan. 2, 1917
- 13. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Jan. 24, 1917
- 14. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Oct. 7, 1917, from German soldier on the front
- 15. Postcard to Miss Kugelmann, Dec. 23, 1917
- 16. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, June 24, 1918
- 17. Letter from Hans Kronheim to his father, April 1, 1919, thanking him for his educational opportunities
- 18. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, July 24, 1919
- 19. Postcard to Rabbi Freund, Aug. 5, 1919
- 20. Postcard to Gustav Meyer from Hilda Mechlowitz, Oct. 7, 1919
- 21. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Nov. 30, 1919
- 22. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Nov. 13, (year unknown)
- 23. Blank postcard addressed to Dr. Max Wolf, undated
- 24. Postcard to Dr. Vogelstein, undated, only one line of text
- 25. Empty envelopes (3)

Publications, documents, and correspondence related to rabbinical work in Bielefeld, 1897-1929:

- 1. Map of Bielefeld
- 2. Etching of Bielefeld
- 3. Published copy of "Cultus-Ordnung für die Synagoge zu Stettin", 1897
- 4. Published copy of a sermon in memory of Simon Salm by Dr. Ludwig Rosenthal, 1904
- 5. Contract with synagogue in Bielefeld, signed May 1, 1912
- 6. Blank stationery with Rabbi Dr. Kronheim, Bielefeld letterhead, with envelope
- 7. Published copy of "Vom Jungbleiben" by Rabbi Dr. Coblenz, June 22, 1913

- Published copy of "Die grosse Zeit im Spiegel ernste Tage" by Dr. Ludwig Rosenthal, 1914
- 9. Published copy of "Und er gebe dir Frieden!" by Rabbi Dr. Coblenz, May 16, 1915
- 10. Published copy of "Dank und Gelöbnis" by Rabbi Dr. Coblenz, Aug. 1, 1915
- Published copy of "Der Boden, auf dem du Stehst ist heiliger Boden" by Rabbi Dr. Coblenz, Jan. 21, 1917
- 12. Announcement celebrating Rabbi Kronheim's appointment as rabbi in Bielefeld, Feb. 1, 1917
- 13. Typed sermon/speech, undated, about World War I
- 14. Published copy of "Die göttliche Sendung" by Rabbi Chaplain Dr. Salzberger, 1917
- 15. Printed sermon in memory of Gustav Ruhemann, given June 14, 1918
- 16. Printed sermon given Oct. 4, 1919 by Hans Kronheim (2 copies)
- 17. Printed sermon in memory of Johanna Weinberg, given April 11, 1921
- 18. Printed Pesach sermon, given April 24, 1921 by Hans Kronheim (original and copy)
- 19. Postcard regarding German rabbis in Bielefeld, Feb. 13, 1922
- 20. Volkshochschule Stadt-und Landkreis Bielefeld work plan, April-June 1923
- 21. Volkshochschule Stadt-und Landkreis Bielefeld work plan, Jan.-March 1924
- 22. Volkshochschule Stadt-und Landkreis Bielefeld work plan, May-July 1924
- 23. Volkshochschule Stadt-und Landkreis Bielefeld work plan, Jan.-March 1925
- 24. Printed sermon in memory of Julie Spener, given Feb. 10, 1926
- 25. Letter to Hans Kronheim from Alfred Klee of the Keren Kajemeth Lejisrael, Sept. 13, 1926
- 26. Letter, undated, incomplete, related to Keren Kajemeth (appears to be printed)
- 27. Invitation to an anniversary program at the Westfalens Synagogue, Nov. 13, 1927
- 28. Invitation to an anniversary program at the Westfalens Synagogue, May 12, 1929
- 29. Handwritten note, on verso "Israelitische Union EV Berlin, 1929"
- 30. Newspaper clipping, "Blätter des Jüdischen Frauenbundes für Frauenarbeit und Frauenbewegung", Sept. 1929 including an article about "Frauen im leben Moses Mendelssohns"
- 31. Printed sermon, given Oct. 14, 1929 by Hans Kronheim (original and copy)

Publications, documents, and correspondence related to rabbinical work in Bielefeld 1930-1938:

- 1. Volkshochschule Stadt-und Landkreis Bielefeld work plan, Jan.-March 1930
- 2. Copy of "Die Gemeinschaft", 11 April 1930
- 3. Volkshochschule Stadt-und Landkreis Bielefeld work plan, April-June 1930
- 4. Announcement of a gathering of the Jüischer Frauenvereine in Rheinland und Westfalen," May 7, 1930
- 5. Volkshochschule Stadt-und Landkreis Bielefeld work plan, Oct.-Dec 1932
- 6. Volkshochschule Stadt-und Landkreis Bielefeld work plan without cover, date unknown
- 7. Notice, Sept. 1934, regarding Jewish welfare and assistance

- 8. Notice, Nov. 1934, regarding Jewish welfare and assistance
- Announcement of a program by Georg Guthmann about the right to Palestine, Sept. 22, 1936
- 10. Announcement for a musical program at the Bielefeld synagogue, Jan. 30, 1937
- 11. Program for Jüdische Winterhilfe, April 1937
- 12. Programs for Jüdische Winterhilfe, April 1938 (2)
- 13. Letter to Hans Kronheim from the director of the Synagogen-Gemeinde Stettin, enclosing Publications, Aug. 6, 1937
- 14. Statement asking for a religious day of reconciliation and prayer, Oct. 7 (no year)
- 15. Speech given in memory of Rosa Cahn, undated
- 16. Certificate with drawings and photographs given to Hans Kronheim in appreciation by the youth group, undated
- 17. Printed history of Jewish municipalities in Minden-Ravensberg, by Hans Kronheim (2 copies)
- 18. Broadside entitled "Kant im Kampf für die Wahrheit" by Hans Kronheim, 2 copies
- 19. Bound copy of "Kol Nidre: Seine Gegruendung und Bendeutung", by Hans Kronheim, undated
- 20. Bound copy of "Kol Nidre:Ein Bietrag zur Geschichie des Geschichte des Gottesdienstes", by Hans Kronheim, undated

Leo Baeck:

- 1. Handwritten Letter from Leo Baeck to Hans Kronheim , (month illegible) 14, 1916
- 2. Handwritten Letter from Leo Baeck to Hans Kronheim, Sept. 18, 1916
- 3. Handwritten Letter from Leo Baeck to Hans Kronheim, Sept. 22, 1916
- 4. Handwritten Letter from Leo Baeck to Hans Kronheim, March 13, 1918
- 5. Handwritten letter from Leo Baeck to Hans Kronheim, June 4, 1918, with envelope
- 6. Handwritten Letter from Leo Baeck to Hans Kronheim, (month illegible) 13, 1920
- 7. Handwritten Letter from Leo Baeck to Hans Kronheim, July 9, 1920
- 8. Handwritten Letter from Leo Baeck to Hans Kronheim, Nov. 15, 1920
- 9. Handwritten Letter from Leo Baeck to Hans Kronheim, Oct. 9, 1921
- 10. Handwritten Letter from Leo Baeck to Hans Kronheim, May 8, 1922
- 11. Handwritten Letter from Leo Baeck to Hans Kronheim, May 20, 1922
- 12. Handwritten Letter from Leo Baeck to Hans Kronheim, Jan. 24, 1923
- 13. Handwritten Letter from Leo Baeck to Hans Kronheim, April 27, 1926
- 14. Envelopes handwritten by Leo Baeck (3)
- 15. Typed letter from Leo Baeck to Hans Kronheim, Oct. 15, 1933
- 16. Typed letter from Leo Baeck to Hans Kronheim, April 15, 1936
- 17. Typed letter from Leo Baeck to Hans Kronheim, January 17, 1949
- 18. Typed letter from Leo Baeck to Hans Kronheim, April 1, 1949 (with envelope)

Hans Kronheim notebooks:

1. Two bound notebooks containing handwritten notes and inserted notes, documents, and newspaper clippings, 1917-1920

Newspapers, 1919-1923:

- 1. Newspaper clippings, 1919-1923, significance unknown
- 2. Newspaper clipping for "Samson and Dalila im Berliner Kulturbund", date unknown
- 3. "Berliner Tageblatt", Aug. 30, 1919

Box 3:

1920-1922 Correspondence:

- 1. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Jan. 2, 1920
- 2. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Jan. 5, 1920
- 3. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Jan. 11, 1920
- 4. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Jan. 19, 1920
- 5. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Jan. 30, 1920
- 6. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Feb. 5, 1920
- 7. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Feb. 15, 1920
- 8. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Feb. 21, 1920
- 9. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, April 2, 1920
- 10. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, April 15, 1920
- 11. Letter to Hans Kronheim,, April 20, 1920
- 12. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, June 16, 1920
- 13. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, July 26, 1920
- 14. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Nov. 12, 1920
- 15. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Nov. 26, 1920
- 16. Photocopy of a letter to Hans Kronheim, Dec. 3, 1920, reminding him of tax declarations
- 17. German Reisepass for Hans Kronheim, 1921 trip to Danzig
- 18. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Jan. 12, 1921
- 19. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Feb. 1, 1921
- 20. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Feb. 12, 1921
- 21. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, April 11, 1921
- 22. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, May 11, 1921
- 23. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, May 14, 1921
- 24. Official letter to Hertha Kronheim and Max Hertzberg, May 18, 1921 regarding an Agreement
- 25. Letter from the Magistrate in Danzig, May 20, 1921, reminding him what taxes need to be paid
- 26. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, May 29, 1921
- 27. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Oct. 13, 1921
- 28. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Dec. 7, 1921
- 29. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Dec. 28, 1921
- 30. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Jan. 5, 1922

31. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Jan. 8, 1922 32. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Jan. 21, 1922 33. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Jan. 25, 1922 34. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Jan. 29, 1922 35. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Feb. 12, 1922 36. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, March 12, 1922 37. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, April 12, 1922 38. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, April 21, 1922 39. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, May 4, 1922 40. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, May 6, 1922 41. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, May 9, 1922 42. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, May 17, 1922 43. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, May 26, 1922 44. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, June 5, 1922 45. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, June 28, 1922 46. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Aug. 25, 1922 47. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Sept. 5, 1922 48. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Oct. 3, 1922 49. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Oct. 4, 1922 50. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Oct. 11, 1922 51. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Oct. 16, 1922 52. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Oct. 30, 1922 53. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Oct. 30, 1922 54. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Nov. 11, 1922 55. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Nov. 14, 1922 56. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Nov. 16, 1922 57. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Nov. 23, 1922 58. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Dec. 14, 1922 59. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Dec. 22, 1922

- 60. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Dec. 25, 1922
- 61. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Dec. 29, 1922
- 62. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Dec. 29, 1922

1923-1929 Correspondence:

- 1. Postcard to Mrs. R. Cohn, 1923
- 2. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Jan. 8, 1923
- 3. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Jan. 14, 1923
- 4. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Jan. 17, 1923
- 5. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Feb. 1, 1923
- 6. Postcard to Herta Kronheim, March 12, 1923
- 7. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, March 30, 1923
- 8. Postcard to H. Kronheim, March 30, 1923

- 9. Postacard to Hans Kronheim, June 14, 1923
- 10. Postcard to R. Cohn, c/o H. Kronheim, June 18, 1923
- 11. Postcard to H. Kronheim, July 13, 1923
- 12. Postcard to H. Kronheim, Nov. 6, 1923
- 13. Postcard to H. Kronheim, March 12, 1924
- 14. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Oct. 30, 1924
- 15. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Dec. 4, 1924
- 16. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Dec. 31, 1924
- 17. Postcard to Senta Wallach, April 22, 1925
- 18. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Sept. 23, 1925
- 19. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, May 15, 1926
- 20. Letter, in German, Jan. 18, 1926
- 21. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, June 29, 1926
- 22. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Nov. 23, 1928 selling Judaica
- 23. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Jan. 11, 1929
- 24. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, May 20, 1929
- 25. Postcard to R. Cohn, undated
- 26. Envelope addressed to Hans Kronheim from Heinrich Posner
- 27. Postcard to Mr. Schlang, undated
- 28. Blank postcard filled out to Hans Kronheim
- 29. Six small note pages of translations of several of the postcards
- 30. Handwritten note, undated
- 31. Handwritten note, undated

1930s Correspondence:

- 1. Letter, July 31, 1931
- 2. Letter to Senta Wallach, Aug. 12, 1931
- 3. Letter to Senta Wallach, Oct. 28, 1931
- 4. Postcard from Herta Kronheim, Jan. 14, 1932
- 5. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Feb. 23, 1932
- 6. Letter to Senta Wallach , Feb. 27, 1932
- 7. Letter to Senta, March 9, 1932
- 8. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, March 23, 1923
- 9. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, June 1, 1932
- 10. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, June 7, 1932
- 11. *Letter to Senta Kronheim from the Wallachs, June 15, 1932 (75-76)
- 12. *Letter to Senta Kronheim from the Wallachs, July 20, 1932 (73-74)
- 13. Postcard to Hans and Senta, Oct. 21, 1933
- 14. Admission ticket to the Vatican library, May 10, 1933
- 15. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Feb. 19, 1933
- 16. Letter, in German, Jan. 18, 1934

- 17. Letter, in German, Feb. 20, 1934
- 18. *Letter from Hertha Mansbacher, 26 March 1934 (93)
- 19. Copy of the April 4, 1933 "Judische Rundshau" regarding the boycott
- 20. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, April 12, 1934
- 21. June 1934, handwritten notes, seem like a small diary regarding a specific event
- 22. Postcard to Senta Kronheim, pre-war, July 9, 1934
- 23. Letter, in German, July 31, 1934
- 24. Letter from Senta Kronheim to her parents, Aug. 1, 1934
- 25. Postcard to Senta Kronheim, Aug. 1934
- 26. *Postcard to (illegible), Oct. 29, 1934 (39-40)
- 27. Issue of the "Nachrichtenblatt", March 1, 1935
- 28. Blank German propaganda postcards, including one of the Autobahn and 3 of the 1936 Olympics
- 29. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, June 1, 1937
- 30. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, June 3, 1937
- 31. Letter from Herta Kronheim, Aug. 1, 1937
- 32. Letter written from a family governess to Hans Kronheim, Aug. 5, 1937
- 33. Letter from Herta Kronheim, May 5, 1937
- 34. Letter from Herta Kronheim, May 7, 1937
- 35. *Letter from Friedel Cohn, Guayaquil, Dec. 9, 1937 (110-111)
- *Letter from S. Weiss to Hans Kronheim listing the price of materials he is ordering, March 21, 1938 (122)
- 37. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, May 12, 1938
- 38. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, June 9, 1938
- 39. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, June 13, 1938
- 40. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Sept. 8, 1939
- 41. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Oct. 3, 1939
- 42. *Postcard to Ernst Wallach, from his mother, Dec. 22, 1939 (49-50)
- 43. Handwritten letter, undated
- 44. Letter from "Ernest", Oct. 31 (year unknown)
- 45. *Letter to (illegible) from (illegible), undated (41-42)
- 46. *Letter to (illegible) from (illegible), undated (43-44)
- 47. *Letter to Senta from (illegible) and Trudy, undated (45-48)
- 48. *Letter to Hans Kronheim, undated, no signature (94-106)
- 49. *Letter from Jordel Cohn, Guayaquil, undated (112-113)
- 50. Typed letter to Hans Kronheim, Dec. 16 (year cut off) from (signature illegible)
- 51. Letter to Hans Kronheim from Rabbi F. Auerbach, in Hebrew

Correspondence between Hans Kronheim and Senta Wallach, 1932-1933:

- 1. Letter to Hans Kronheim from Senta Wallach, Sept. 26, 1932
- 2. Letter to Hans Kronheim from Senta Wallach, Sept. 26. 1932
- 3. Letter to Hans Kronheim from Senta Wallach, Oct. 5, 1932

4. Letter to Senta Wallach from Hans Kronheim, Oct. 7, 1932 5. Letter to Senta Wallach from Hans Kronheim, Oct. 12, 1932 6. Letter to Hans Kronheim from Senta Wallach, Oct. 17, 1932 7. Letter to Senta Wallach from Hans Kronheim, Oct. 21, 1932 8. Letter to Senta Wallach from Hans Kronheim, Oct. 27, 1932 9. Letter to Hans Kronheim from Senta Wallach, Oct. 28, 1932 10. Letter to Senta Wallach from Hans Kronheim, Oct. 29, 1932 11. Letter to Senta Wallach from Hans Kronheim, Oct. 30, 1932 12. Letter to Hans Kronheim from Senta Wallach, Oct. 31, 1932 13. Letter to Senta Wallach from Hans Kronheim, Nov. 3, 1932 14. Letter to Senta Wallach from Hans Kronheim, Nov. 11, 1932 15. Letter to Senta Wallach from Hans Kronheim, Nov. 14, 1932 16. Letter to Senta Wallach from Hans Kronheim, Nov. 15, 1932 17. Letter to Senta Wallach from Hans Kronheim, Nov. 20, 1932 18. Letter to Senta Wallach from Hans Kronheim, Nov. 24, 1932 19. Letter to Senta Wallach from Hans Kronheim, Dec. 1, 1932 20. Letter to Senta Wallach from Hans Kronheim, Dec. 2, 1932 21. Letter to Senta Wallach from Hans Kronheim, Dec. 14, 1932 22. Letter to Senta Wallach from Hans Kronheim, Dec. 26, 1932 23. Letter to Senta Wallach from Hans Kronheim, Jan. 11, 1933 24. Letter to Senta Wallach from Hans Kronheim, Jan. 5, 1933 (letter says 1932; likely misdated) 25. Letter to Senta Wallach from Hans Kronheim, Jan. 26, 1933 26. Letter to Senta Wallach from Hans Kronheim, Feb. 10, 1933 27. Letter to Senta Wallach from Hans Kronheim, Feb. 10, 1933 28. Letter to Senta Wallach from Hans Kronheim, Feb. 13, 1933 29. Letter to Senta Wallach from Hans Kronheim, Feb. 22, 1933 30. Letter to Senta Wallach from Hans Kronheim, Feb. 24, 1933 31. Letter to Senta Wallach from Hans Kronheim, March 21, 1933 32. Letter to Senta Wallach from Hans Kronheim, March 8, 1933 33. Letter to Senta Wallach from Hans Kronheim, March 9, 1933 34. Letter to Senta Wallach from Hans Kronheim, March 10, 1933 35. Post card to Hans Kronheim from Senta Wallach, March 21, 1933 36. Letter to Senta Wallach from Hans Kronheim, April 3, 1933 37. Letter to Senta Wallach from Hans Kronheim, Dec. 20, 1933

Hans and Senta Kronheim Marriage Certificate:

- 1. Kronheim family "Stammbuch"
- 2. Marriage certificate for Hans Kronheim and Senta Wallach, April 29, 1933, in German
 - 3. Marriage certificate for Hans Kronheim and Senta Wallach, April 29, 1933, in German and Hebrew

- 4. *Wallach family tree and narrative (88-92)
- 5. *Handwritten notes regarding the Wallach family tree (115-117)

Hans Kronheim immigration:

- Photocopy of a typed list of the contents of Hans Kronheim's domicile at Goldbach 16 in Bielefeld
- 2. *Letter to the Reichs Emigrant Advisory Board stating Hans Kronheim's intention to immigrate with his family to Palestine, June 7, 1938 (147)
- 3. Photocopy of German identity card for Hans Kronheim, Bielefeld, June 9, 1938
- 4. *Document regarding a bank transfer, Aug. 10, 1938 (148)
- 5. Letter and receipt from the emigrant advisory board, Münster, July 8, 1938 regarding Hans Kronheim's attempt to emigrate to Palestine (146)
- 6. *Bill for Hans Kronheim's travel (134)
- 7. *Bill sent to Hans Kronheim from the Palästina Treuhand-Stelle regarding immigration, Aug. 24, 1938 (152)
- 8. *Letter from Hans Kronheim to Professor Harry Slonimsky giving his resume and letting him know his travel plans, Aug. 20, 1938 (138-139)
- 9. *Acknowledgement letter of Palestinian registration fee, Aug. 31, 1938 (150)
- 10. *Letter from Hans Kronheim to Rabbi Maurice Eisendrath, asking for assistance in finding a rabbinical job, Sept. 6, 1938 (140-141)
- 11. *Postcard to Hans Kronheim from A. Auerbach, Sept. 14, 1938 (142-143)
- 12. *Copy of document regarding immigration (149)
- 13. Copy of document acknowledging receipt of registration fee for Palestinian immigration
- *Letter for Hans Kronheim's trip to Rotterdam and then London, Oct. 1938 (132-133)
- 15. *Ticket and receipt for train ticket from Bielefeld to Köln, Oct. 15, 1938 (144-145)
- 16. "List of Passengers" booklet for the Holland-America Line, "Nieuw Amsterdam", sailing Oct. 29, 1938
- 17. Menu for the "Nieuw Amsterdam," Oct. 31, 1938
- 18. Advertisement for the "Nieuw Amsterdam" listing itinerary
- *Copy of telegraph telling Hans Kronheim not to return to Germany, Nov. 19, 1938 (original with family) (188)
- 20. *Contract with Congregation Hesed Abraham with Hans Kronheim, Nov. 22, 1938 (153-154)

21. English translation of a certificate attesting to the good conduct of Hans Kronheim, Bielefeld, Nov. 18, 1938 (2 copies)

- 22. *Letter informing Hans Kronheim that it is not possible for his family to immigrate at this time (135)
- 23. Letter to Paul Hirschfeld in Bielefeld from the Holland-Amerika line, Jan. 25, 1939 regarding the cost of freight shipping to the United States
- 24. Kennkarte issued to Gabriele Kronheim, Jan. 27, 1939, no photograph

25. Certificate from the city of Bielefeld confirming that Hans Kronheim has been rabbi since Feb. 15, 1917, dated Feb. 9, 1939

26. *Letter welcoming Hans Kronheim to the United States and telling him not to inform Germany that he will not be returning (136)

- 27. *Business card for Margaret Wohlmann, Paul Tausig and Son, Inc. Travel Service (137)
- 28. *Telegram to George Cohn from HIAS suggesting that Rabbi Kronheim meet with Mr. Hershfield (151)
- 29. Postcard from Senta to Hans, Feb. 18, 1939
- 30. Letter from Senta to Hans Kronheim, Feb. 22, 1939
- 31. Postcard from Senta to Hans, March 31, 1939
- 32. Application for a certificate of arrival filled out by Hans Kronheim, April 6, 1939, in anticipation of the arrival of his family
- 33. *Application for the verification of last entry by an immigrant seeking to bring family, filled out by Hans Kronheim, undated (probably April 1939) (189) (2 copies, attached)(with photocopy)

34. Affidavit of support for the immigration of Senta, Gabriele, and Susanne Kronheim, written by Harry D. Spero, April 12, 1939

35. *Affidavit of support for the immigration of Senta, Gabriele, and Susanne Kronheim, written by George Cohn, April 14, 1939 (187)

- 36. Newspaper clipping, April 20, 1939, "Jamestown Post-Journal", reporting Hans Kronheim
- 37. becoming the rabbi at Temple Hesed Abraham Statement from the Jewish community of Bielefeld, May 11, 1939, stating that Senta Kronheim is the wife of Rabbi Hans Kronheim and has been an active member of the Jewish community
- Letter from Hans Kronheim in Jamestown, NY to Senta Kronheim in Bielefeld, May 15, 1939
- 39. Postcard to Rosa Hauptmann in Bielefeld, from Hans Kronheim at the Jamestown YMCA, May 23, 1939, in German
- 40. Copy of document, June 6, 1939, listing identity information for Senta, Gabriele, and Susanne Kronheim
- 41. Statement that their luggage contained nothing of value, June 8, 1939
- 42. Booklet listing the passengers of the SS Manhattan, sailing June 13, 1939, including Senta, Gabriele, and Susanne Kronheim
- 43. Program for the NY state Congress of Parent s and Teachers, Oct. 10-11, 1939
- 44. Letter from Snell Hall to Robert Jackson, Feb. 27, 1941, describing a meeting with Hans Kronheim regarding his efforts to get Senta Kronheim's parents out of Germany (with photocopy of the same)
- 45. US Department of Justice Alien Registration identification certificate for Hans Kronheim (small pink booklet)
- 46. Certificate of US naturalization, issued June 12, 1944

Testimonials:

- 1. English language translation of Rabbinic certificate for Hans Kronhiem, originally awarded
 - Nov. 27, 1912 (2 pages each; 3 copies; 4 copies of the second page)
- L English language translation of Hans Kronheim's rabbinical diploma, translated 1938
- 3. Letter from Dr. Hans Friedenthal, Managing Director, Zionist Association for Germany, to the Zionist Organization of America, Aug. 17, 1938, recommending Hans Kronheim and asking for their support (2 copies)
- 4. Testimonial from the State Agency for Jews in Germany, Aug. 19, 1938, listing the experiences of Hans and Senta Kronheim and recommending them (5 copies)
- 5. Letter from Dr. Leschnitzer from the State Agency for Jews in Germany to Mr. Frederick Borchardt, Sept. 1, 1938, recommending Hans Kronheim (3 copies)
- 6. Testimonial from Dr. Katzenstein from the Church Council of the Bielefeld Synagogue, Sept.

16, 1938, in support of Hans Kronheim (9 copies; 7 in English, 2 in German)

7. Letter from Felix Levy from Emanuel Congregation in Chicago to Hans Kronheim, Sept. 20,

1938, stating that there are very few positions available in America

- 8. Testimonial from the Liberal Rabbis Association for Germany, Oct. 1, 1938, in support of Hans Kronheim (4 copies)
- 9. Letter from William M. Daniel to Rabbi Samuel Cohen, United Synagogue of America, Oct. 2, 1938 seeking recommendations of how to assist Hans Kronheim, who will arrive soon in the United States
- Letter from Louis Egelson, Asst. Director, United Synagogue of America, to William M. Daniel, Oct. 3, 1938, suggesting that Hans Kronheim might find work in a small community
- Letter from Samuel Cohen, United Synagogue of America, to William M. Daniel, Oct.
 4, 1938, asking to meet with Hans Kronheim upon his arrival

12. Letter from William M. Daniel to Louis Egelson, Asst. Director, United Synagogue of America, Oct. 6, 1938, thanking him for the letter

- 13. Letter from Samuel Wohl to Hans Kronheim, Oct. 12, 1938, advising him of potential difficulties, as congregations would like English speaking rabbis
- 14. Letter from the Association of Polish Jews in Germany to Hans Kronheim, Oct. 13, 1938, wishing him luck in the United States (2 copies)
- Letter from Louis Egelson, Asst. Director, United Synagogue of America, to William M. Daniel, Oct. 13, 1938, asking whether Hans Kronheim speaks English

16. Letter from William M. Daniel to Louis Egelson, Asst. Director, United Synagogue of America, Oct. 14, 1938, confirming that Hans Kronheim speaks English (on verso of above)

- Letter from Louis Egelson, Asst. Director, United Synagogue of America, to William M. Daniel, Oct. 19, 1938, suggesting that he will try to help Hans Kronheim find a position
- 18. Letter from Louis Ginzberg, Jewish Theological Seminary, Oct. 27, 1938 in support of Hans Kronheim
- 19. Letter from (signature illegible) to Hans Kronheim, Nov. 1, 1938, in German
- 20. Testimonial from the Jüdischen Kultusgemeinde Bielefeld, May 11, 1939, in support of Senta Kronheim
- 21. Letter from Robert Naylor from the Jamestown Ministerial Alliance, undated, introducing Hans Kronheim as a member of the alliance

<u>Box 4</u>

Wartime Correspondence:

- 1. *Letter from Dr. Walther Meyer to Hans Kronheim regarding the immigration of the Wallach family, May 16, 1938 (87)
- 2. Typed letter from "Falk" from Zurich, Nov. 12, 1938, describing Kristallnacht
- 3. Telegram from the Wallachs, Dec. 2, 1938, to Hans regarding sponsorship
- *Letter to Senta, Gabriele, and Susanne from Dr. E. Rosenbaum, June 22, 1939 (130-131)
- 5. Postcard from the Wallachs, Aug. 14, 1939
- 6. Postcard from (signature illegible) in Buenos Aires, Aug. 24, 1939
- 7. Postcard from the Wallachs, Sept. 20, 1939
- 8. *Postcard to Hans and family, from grandma, Oct. 26, 1939 (52-53)
- 9. Postcard from the Wallachs, Dec. 12, 1939
- 10. *Letter from the Wallachs, Dec. 13, 1939 (72)
- 11. Letter from Hertha Kronheim, Dec. 20, 1939
- 12. Letter, from the Wallachs, in German, Jan. 19, 1940
- 13. *Postcard to all, from Ernst Wallach, Jan. 29, 1940 (60-61)
- 14. Postcard from the Wallachs, Feb. 7, 1940
- 15. *Postcard to all, from the Wallachs, Feb. 20, 1940 (58-59)
- 16. Letter, from the Wallachs, in German, March 11, 1940
- 17. *Postcard to all, from the Wallachs, March 15, 1940 (54-55)
- 18. *Announcement that Janchen Sara Wallach is now 86 years old, May 6, 1940 (107)
- 19. Letter, from the Wallachs, in German, June 20, 1940
- 20. Letter from Berthold Rosenbaum, July 18, 1940
- 21. Letter, from the Wallachs, in German, Aug. 22, 1940
- 22. Postcard from (signature illegible), Sept. 24, 1940
- 23. Letter, from the Wallachs, in German, Sept. 26, 1940
- 24. Letter, from the Wallachs, in German, Oct. 15, 1940
- 25. *Letter from the Wallachs, Oct. 27, 1940 (108)
- 26. Letter from the Wallachs, Oct. 27, 1940

- 27. Letter, from the Wallachs, in German, Nov. 3, 1940
- 28. *Letter to Mama, signature illegible, Jan. 30, 1941 (51)
- 29. Letter, from the Wallachs, in German, April 15, 1941
- 30. Letter, from the Wallachs, in German, April 29, 1941
- 31. Letter from "Oma" to Hans and Senta, July 22, 1941
- 32. *Postcard to all, from Lina Wallach, Aug. 8, 1941 (56-57)
- 33. Postcard from the Wallachs, Aug. 19, 1941
- 34. Postcard from Senta to Hans letting him know that they have made it to New York to meet The Wallachs' ship, Aug. 30, 1941
- 35. Letter, from the Wallachs, in German, Sept. 8 (year undetermined)
- 36. Letter, from the Wallachs, in German, June 7 (year undetermined)
- 37. Letter, from the Wallachs, in German, (undated)
- 38. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, undated (appears to be from the Wallachs in Lisbon)
- 39. *Birthday card to Senta from the Wallachs, undated (62-63)

Jamestown, 1940:

- 1. Newspaper clipping, Feb. 24, 1940, newspaper unknown, reporting on services conducted by Jewish children (pasted on a sheet of paper)
- 2. Newspaper clipping, June 17, 1940, newspaper unknown, reporting on Temple confirmation exercises(pasted on a sheet of paper)
- 3. Newspaper clipping, March 24, 1940, newspaper unknown, reporting on services (pasted on a sheet of paper)
- 4. Newspaper clipping, Oct. 22, 1940, "Jamestown Post" reporting on the invocation of Rabbi Hans Kronheim(pasted on a sheet of paper)
- 5. Letter from Rabbi Joseph Fink to Hans Kronheim, Feb. 26, 1940 congratulating him on his success
- 6. Letter from Isidore Hershfield from HIAS to Hans Kronheim, April 4, 1940, thanking him for a letter received in which Rabbi Kronheim seems to have thanked HIAS profusely for

their immigration assistance

- 7. Handwritten flyer for a talk by Hans Kronheim at the Service Men and Women's Christian League, April 23, 1940
- 8. Letter from Ephraim Gomberg of the National Refugee Service to Hans Kronheim, May 24, 1940, thanking him for the recent help he gave Mr. Joffe
- 9. Newspaper clipping, June 12, 1940, newspaper unknown, reporting on Hans Kronheim's speech about Germany at the Warren Rotary Club
- 10. Form letter to Hans Kronheim from Jonah B. Wise, United Jewish Appeal, June 14, 1940, asking for assistance in collecting monetary aid for refugees (with handwritten notes on the back)
- 11. Program for confirmation service at Temple Hesed Abraham, June 16, 1940

- 12. Letter to Jonah B. Wise from Hans Kronheim, July 22, 1940, informing Wise of the current split in Jamestown Jewry, asking for advice, and promising support
- 13. Letter to Hans Kronheim from Jonah B. Wise, August 1, 1940, sympathizing and advising that he contact Rabbi Goldenson in Albany (with handwritten notes on the back)
- 14. Newspaper clipping, Aug. 1940, newspaper unknown, regarding a talk given by Hans Kronheim at the Kiwanis club
- 15. Letter from Edgar Warner, AJDC, thanking Hans Kronheim, Sept. 17, 1940 for his participation in a meeting
- 16. Newspaper clipping, Sept. 27, 1940, "Warren Times", reporting on Hans Kronheim's speech at the Warren Kiwanis Club
- 17. Letter from Thomas Cook from the Warren Kiwanis club to Hans Kronheim, Sept. 30, 1940 thanking him for his recent talk
- 18. Letter from Daniel Lincoln from the Rotary Club to Hans Kronheim, Oct. 25, 1940, thanking him for his help with the 1941 community chest drive
- Letter from Henry Schwartz from the Chatauqua County Bank to Hans Kronheim, Nov.
 8, 1940, thanking him
- 20. Thank-you note to Hans Kronheim thanking him for talking to an assembly on Nov.24, 1940 at the Jamestown Public Schools

21. Newspaper clipping, Nov. 22, 1940, newspaper unknown, reporting on Hans Kronheim's speech at the Thanksgiving Conference of the Buffalo-Niagara Presbytery

- 22. Letter to Hans Kronheim from Carol McKee, program chairman, Nov. 27, 1940, thanking him for his cooperation in the Thanksgiving Conference of the Buffalo-Niagara Presbytery
- 23. Newspaper clipping, Dec. 5, 1940, newspaper unknown, reporting on Hans Kronheim's speech at the Presbyterian supper club
- 24. Letter to Hans Kronheim from Jonah B. Wise, Dec. 17, 1940, congratulating him on his success in the community

Jamestown, 1941:

- 1. Fairmount School Parent Teacher Association year book booklet, 1941-1942
- 2. Announcement for clothing collection for the Save the Children Federation, Hans Kronheim listed as a Jamestown sponsor, Feb. 1941
- 3. Bulletin for Temple Beth Zion, Feb. 3, 1941
- 4. Newspaper clipping, Feb. 27. 1941, newspaper unknown, reporting that Hans Kronheim spoke on WJTN about a commandment
- 5. Newspaper clipping, March 1941, newspaper unknown, regarding Purim celebrations
- 6. Newspaper clipping, March 25, 1941, newspaper unknown, reporting on Hans Kronheim's participation in a symposium on religious tolerance (3 copies)

- 7. Newspaper clipping, April 24, 1941, newspaper unknown, reporting on Hans Kronheim's speech at the United Brotherhood of the Ashville and Blockville churches
- 8. Letter from Leonard Crissey, YMCA, to Hans Kronheim, June 16, 1941, thanking him for his help with the "Free the YMCA to Serve the Youth Campaign"
- 9. Newspaper clipping, July 8, 1941, newspaper unknown, reporting on a visit of Vacation Bible School students to Temple Hesed Abraham
- *Copy of letter, with envelope, from Justice Robert Jackson to Hans Kronheim, Aug.
 7, 1941, thanking him for his congratulations on Justice Jackson's appointment to the Supreme Court (original with family)
- 11. Letter from Harold Freer from the Federated Church in Randolph, NY, to Hans Kronheim, Aug. 12, 1941, thanking him for allowing their children to visit Temple Hesed
- Typed list of "Jamestown Post" articles about the history of philosophy course, Sept. 13-Oct. 2, 1941
- 13. Newspaper clipping, Sept. 16, 1941, newspaper unknown, reporting that Hans Kronheim will teach Philosophy at Night School
- 14. Form letter from the Council Against Intolerance, Oct. 1941
- 15. Newspaper clipping, Nov. 7, 1941, newspaper unknown, reporting on an interfaith vesper service
- 16. Advertisement, Nov. 15, 1941, newspaper unknown, for Vesper Service with benedictionby Hans Kronheim
- 17. Vesper service program, Nov. 16, 1941, commemorating Civilian Defense Week (2 copies)
- 18. Newspaper clipping, Nov. 17, 1941, "Jamestown Post-Journal", reporting that Hans Kronheim participated in the Civilian Defense Week vesper service
- 19. Letter to Hans Kronheim from the chairman of the Defense Council of Jamestown, Nov. 18, 1941, thanking him for his participation in Vesper Service
- 20. Newspaper clipping, 1941, newspaper unknown, reporting that Hans Kronheim will read the Thanksgiving proclamation at a nondenominational service
- 21. Program for the Community Thanksgiving Service held at the First Presbyterian Church in Warren, PA, on Nov. 27, 1941
- 22. Newspaper clipping, Dec. 21, 1941, newspaper unknown, regarding Hanukkah celebrations

Jamestown, 1942:

- 1. Newspaper clipping, Jan. 14, 1942, newspaper unknown, reporting that Hans Kronheim was the speaker at the Zonta Club
- 2. Newspaper clipping, Jan. 1942, newspaper unknown, reporting that Hans Kronheim Spoke at the Pilgrim Fellowship Conference
- 3. Newspaper clipping, Feb. 8, 1942, newspaper unknown, reporting on Hans Kronheim's participation in a lecture series at the First Baptist Church

- 4. Newspaper clipping, Feb. 8, 1942, newspaper unknown, reporting on Hans Kronheim's participation in a lecture series at the First Baptist Church (different article from above)
- 5. Newspaper clipping, Feb. 11, 1942, newspaper unknown, reporting on Hans Kronheim's speech to the Alfred University Extension's student body
- 6. Newspaper clipping, Feb. 20, 1942, newspaper unknown, reporting on children's services to be held at Hesed Abraham
- 7. Newspaper clipping, Feb. 26, 1942, newspaper unknown, reporting that Hans Kronheim spoke on WJTN about Brotherhood Week
- 8. Program for worship held at the First Baptist Church in Jamestown, Feb. 8, 1942, announcing that Hans Kronheim will lead a devotional that evening
- 9. Letter to Hans Kronheim from a student, March 11, 1942, dropping out of his history of Philosophy class
- 10. Copy of letter from Hans Kronheim to Julius Kahn at the Speakers Bureau of the ADL, Apr. 26, 1942, listing the various speeches he has given recently
- 11. Letter from Julius Kahn, ADL, to Hans Kronheim, April 28, 1942, thanking him for the information about his recent talks
- 12. Newspaper clipping, April 30, 1942, "Jamestown Post-Journal" with a photograph of Hans Kronheim, who led the invocation at the City Council of the Parent Teacher Associations dinner (2 copies)
- 13. Newspaper clipping, May 27, 1942, newspaper unknown, of a list of sponsors for Miss Alice Carr's speaking engagement, includes the Kronheims
- 14. Postcard announcing a the annual meeting of the Jamestown Ministerial Alliance on June 1, 1942
- 15. Program for the Lyceum Annual banquet, June 2, 1942
- Newspaper clipping, June 2, 1942, newspaper unknown, reporting on Hans Kronheim's speech at the Lyceum dinner
- 17. Program for confirmation service at Temple Hesed Abraham, June 14, 1942
- 18. Letter to Hans Kronheim from Herbert Star at Fredonia wines, July 9, 1942, asking him if he would be willing and able to "teach the children" at least once a week
- Newspaper clipping, Aug. 1942, "Jamestown Post-Journal", announcing that Hans Kronheim will teach about the Old Testament at the Standard Leadership Training School for Church Workers
- 20. Letter from Doris Howles to Hans Kronheim, Aug. 1, 1942, thanking him for speaking to a group she belonged to and seeking information that could be provided to members of the Girls League for Service
- 21. Letter from Doris Howles to Hans Kronheim, Sept. 4, 1942, thanking him for his assistance with a Girls League for Service program
- 22. Newspaper clipping, Oct. 1, 1942, newspaper unknown, listing the opening of the University Club and mentioning Hans Kronheim as an active member
- 23. Hans Kronheim's written narrative of his speaking and meeting engagements from April-Nov. 1942

- 24. Letter from Stanley Jacobs at the Speakers Bureau of the ADL to Hans Kronheim to Nov. 19, 1942, enclosing forms (handwritten schedule notes on the back)
- 25. Letter from I. Marie Gustafson to Hans Kronheim, Nov. 20, 1942, thanking him for providing a book review
- 26. Newspaper clipping, Dec. 10, 1942, "Jamestown Post-Journal", regarding the Pearl Harbor Day
- 27. Newspaper clipping, Dec. 14, 1942, newspaper unknown, reporting on the Hanukkah celebrations
- 28. Newspaper clipping, July 14, 1942, newspaper unknown, regarding a special service for Jewish soldiers from Jamestown, led by Hans Kronheim

Jamestown, 1943:

- 1. The University club of Jamestown, NY, topics and speakers booklet, 1943-1944
- 2. NY State Parent Teacher Association year book booklet, 1943-1944
- 3. Hans Kronheim's written narrative of his speaking and meeting engagements from Jan.-June 1943
- 4. Newspaper clipping, 1943, newspaper unknown, reporting that Hans Kronheim will be the speaker at the Juliette Low Girl Scout tea
- 5. Newspaper clipping, Jan. 28, 1943, "Jamestown Post-Journal" reporting on Hans Kronheim's speech at the Visiting Nurse Association dinner
- 6. Newspaper clipping, Feb. 3, 1943, "Jamestown Post-Journal", reporting upon a symposium on post-war peace, including a talk by Hans Kronheim
- 7. Announcement for clothing collection for the Save the Children Federation, Hans Kronheim listed as a Jamestown sponsor, Feb. 1943
- 8. Certificate attesting that Hans Kronheim is a member of the United States Civil Defense Corps in the Chaplain unit, Feb. 8, 1943
- 9. Cream colored armband with blue circle encircling a white triangle with a red torah and Magen David (Civil Defense Corps armband)
- 10. Newspaper clipping, March 1943, newspaper unknown, stating that Hans Kronheim will give a presentation on March 4th regarding Germany today and after the war
- 11. Letter from Florence Winkelman to Hans Kronheim, March 3, 1943, asking him to participate in a symposium at the Lakewood Parent Teacher Association meeting
- 12. Letter from the Jamestown area council Girl Scouts , March 25, 1943, thanking Hans Kronheim for speaking at their tea
- *Program for "United for Victory" National Conference for Palestine, May 1-2, 1943, (155-157)
- 14. Newspaper clipping, May 6, 1943, "Jamestown Post-Journal" announcing Hans Kronheim (among others) as a member of the executive committee of the "United for Victory" rally
- 15. Newspaper clipping, May 18, 1943, newspaper unknown, reporting on Hans Kronheim's speech at the Alfred University Extension's Open House

- 16. Newspaper clipping, May 18, 1943, newspaper unknown, reporting that Hans Kronheim spoke about "Church" at the Willard PTA
- Form letter from Samuel Wohl, chairman of the Central Conference of American Rabbis, May 24, 1943, inviting Hans Kronheim to a meeting in New York on June 1, 1943
- Letter, June 1, 1943, announcing a meeting for committee members for the United for Victory Independence Day Parade and Rally Letter, June 29, 1943, giving Hans Kronheim his seat number for the United for Victory
- 19. Newspaper clipping, June 8, 1943, newspaper unknown, regarding "Shovuos" celebrations
- 20. Newspaper clipping, June 10, 1943, newspaper unknown, regarding a speech made by Hans Kronheim at a luncheon for Lakewood Senior Mothers
- 21. Program for the NY State Conference on Social Work, held at the Hotel Jamestown on June 15, 1943
- 22. Letter from Samuel Wohl, chairman of the Central Conference of American Rabbis to Hans Kronheim, June 17, 1943, inviting him to a post-conference round table
- 23. Letter from Fred Bigelow to Hans Kronheim, June 29, 1943, enclosing his seat on the United for Victory platform
- 24. Newspaper clipping, July 1, 1943, newspaper unknown, regarding the United for Victory rally program, including a mention of Hans Kronheim
- 25. Newspaper clipping, July 3, 1943, "Jamestown Post-Journal", regarding the United for Victory rally program, including a mention of Hans Kronheim
- 26. Letter from Fred Bigelow to Hans Kronheim, July 6, 1943, thanking him for his participation in the United for Victory rally
- 27. Newspaper clipping, July 23, 1943, "Jamestown Post-Journal", regarding the bombing of Italy, with a statement by Hans Kronheim
- 28. Newspaper clipping, Aug. 30, 1943, "Jamestown Post-Journal", reporting on Hans Kronheim's participation in a discussion at Rotary Club
- 29. Newspaper clipping, Sept. 1, 1943, newspaper unknown, regarding a bond drive at which Hans Kronheim gave a benediction
- Letter from George Johnson from the Jamestown Rotary Club to Hans Kronheim, Sept. 14, 1943, thanking him for his recent talk
- 31. Newspaper clipping, Sept. 16, 1943, "Jamestown Post-Journal", announcing that Hans Kronheim will teach a history of Philosophy class
- 32. Postcard announcing a program featuring Senta Kronheim on Oct. 4, 1943 at the YMCA on the subject of education
- 33. Unitarian Church bulletin, Oct. 15, 1943 announcing that Hans Kronheim will give a talk on Sunday, Oct. 17
- 34. Letter from Charles Meiselman, Chairman, Temple Hesed Abraham, Oct. 20, 1943, thanking him, but rejecting his financial contribution as he had already made a generous spiritual contribution

- 35. Announcement to ministers/clergy in Jamestown announcing World Community Day to be held on Nov. 11, 1943, on which there will be a meeting to discuss the price of peace
- 36. Program for "Community Day", Nov. 11, 1943, including a symposium with Hans Kronheim (and others) on the subject of the price of peace
- 37. Newspaper clipping, Nov. 12, 1943, "Jamestown Post-Journal", reporting on a peace rally during which Hans Kronheim spoke
- 38. Newspaper clipping, Dec. 3, 1943, "Jamestown Post-Journal", reporting on Hans Kronheim's participation in a discussion at Westminster Presbyterian Church
- 39. Newspaper clipping, Dec. 6, 1943, "Jamestown Post-Journal", regarding a discussion by Hans Kronheim about religion in the post-war world at Westminster Church
- 40. Newspaper clipping, Dec. 26, 1943, newspaper unknown, regarding Hanukkah celebrations

Jamestown, 1944:

- 1. Southern Chautauqua Parent Teacher Association year book booklet, 1944-1945 (2 copies)
- 2. Copy of Hans Kronheim's schedule, Jan.-March 1944 (2 copies)
- 3. Newspaper clipping, Jan. 11, 1944, newspaper unknown, reporting on Hans Kronheim's speech to the Jamestown Rotary Club
- Letter from George Johnson from the Jamestown Rotary Club to Hans Kronheim, Jan. 21, 1944, thanking him for his recent talk
- 5. Newspaper clipping, Jan. 23, 1944, newspaper unknown, reporting on Hans Kronheim's speech to the Men's Club of the Universalist Church
- 6. Newspaper clipping, Feb. 1944, newspaper unknown, announcing Hans Kronheim as a candidate for the Board of Directors for the Civic Forum
- 7. Newspaper clipping, Feb. 4, 1944, newspaper unknown, reporting on a talk by Hans Kronheim at the Warren Academy of Sciences
- Postcard announcing a meeting of the Warren Academy of the Sciences, Feb. 5, 1944, including a talk by Hans Kronheim
- 9. Newspaper clipping, Feb. 7, 1944, newspaper unknown, reporting on a talk by Hans Kronheim at the Westminster Presbyterian church about interfaith cooperation
- 10. Announcement for clothing collection for the Save the Children Federation, Hans Kronheim listed as a Jamestown sponsor, Feb. 1944)
- 11. Newspaper clipping, Feb. 9, 1944, newspaper unknown, reporting on Hans Kronheim's speech to the Warren Academy of Sciences
- Letter from June Caflisch from the Girls League for Service to Hans Kronheim, Feb.
 16, 1944, enclosing a check to be used "for the Jewish refugees"
- 13. Hans Kronheim's written narrative of his speaking and meeting engagements from March-June 1944 (2 copies)
- 14. Letter from Franklin Hoff from the Warren Academy of Sciences to Hans Kronheim, March 1, 1944, thanking him for his recent talk and enclosing compensation

- 15. Postcard announcing a program on March 2, 1944 at the Library forum featuring Hans Kronheim
- 16. Newspaper clipping, March 3, 1944, newspaper unknown, reporting on a talk by Hans Kronheim at the Library forum about the Jewish people
- 17. Letter to Rabbi Joseph Fink of Buffalo from Hans Kronheim, March 14, 1944, asking for advice on adding a notice clause to his rabbinical contract
- 18. Letter from Elinor Sorenson to Hans Kronheim, March 25, 1944, thanking him for his talk at the Girl Scouts tea
- 19. Letter from Mrs. Clifton Geer, April 2, 1944, to Hans Kronheim thanking him for allowing students to visit the Hesed Abraham
- 20. Newspaper clipping, April 6, 1944, newspaper unknown, stating that Hans Kronheim presented a paper at the University Club in Jamestown
- 21. Program for "Church and Industry Conference" held at the Jamestown Hotel on April 28, 1944
- 22. Program for morning worship at First Presbyterian Church, April 30, 1944, announcing that Hans Kronheim will speak after the service about "The Challenge of the Jew"
- 23. Newspaper clipping, May 18, 1944, Erie Dispatch Herald, regarding Hans Kronheim speaking at "I am an American Day"
- 24. Program for "I am an American Day", May 21, 1944 (3 copies)
- 25. Newspaper clipping, May 21, 1944, "Erie Dispatch-Herald", regarding "I am an American Day"
- 26. Newspaper clipping, May 22, 1944, "Jamestown Post-Journal", regarding the Memorial Day commemoration
- 27. Newspaper clipping, May 22, 1944, newspaper unknown, reporting on "I am an American Day"
- 28. Newspaper clipping, May 22, 1944, "The Erie Daily Times" reporting on Hans Kronheim's speech on "I am an American Day"
- 29. Newspaper clipping, May 22, 1944, "Erie Dispatch Herald" reporting on Hans Kronheim's speech on "I am an American Day"
- 30. Letter to Hans Kronheim from A.L. Barkman, inspector at the US Dept. of Justice Immigration and Naturalization Service thanking him for his participation in "I am an American Day" and enclosing copies of the newspaper article
- 31. Newspaper clipping, May 31, 1944, "Jamestown Post-Journal" reporting on a Memorial Day commemoration at which Hans Kronheim spoke
- 32. Newspaper clipping, June 13, 1944, "Jamestown Post-Journal", reporting on Hans Kronheim's citizenship ceremony (with picture) (2 copies)
- 33. Handpainted program for the annual Temple Hesed Abraham Sisterhood luncheon, June 14, 1944
- 34. Newspaper clipping, June 15, 1944, "Jamestown Post-Journal", reporting on a talk by Hans Kronheim at the Gracchian Society

- 35. Newspaper clipping, June 15, 1944, newspaper unknown, listing Hans Kronheim as a new American citizen
- 36. Program for the baccalaureate service, June 25, 1944
- 37. Newspaper clipping, June 26, 1944, "Jamestown Post-Journal", reporting on the Baccalaureate service, during which Hans Kronheim spoke
- 38. Letter from Charlie Barber, mayor of Erie, PA, to Hans Kronheim, July 3, 1944, thanking him from participating in "I am an American Day"
- 39. Newspaper clipping, Aug. 26, 1944, newspaper unknown, announcing the schedule for Night School
- 40. Newspaper clipping, Aug. 28, 1944, "Times-Mirror", reporting on the a multi-faith meeting, during which Hans Kronheim spoke
- 41. Announcement from the trustees of Temple Hesed Abraham, Sept. 10, 1944, regarding Rosh Hashanah and Yom Kippur services
- 42. Newspaper clipping, Sept. 25, 1944, "Jamestown Post-Journal", reporting on the a meeting of the Frewsburg PTA, during which Hans Kronheim spoke
- 43. Letter from Mrs. Robert Carter from the Jamestown Girl Scouts, Oct. 27, 1944, to Hans Kronheim thanking him for participating in their vesper service
- 44. Newspaper clipping, Oct. 27, 1944, newspaper unknown, reporting on the observation of Girl Scout week
- 45. Program from Oct. 29, 1944 vesper service, presented by the Jamestown area Girl Scouts (2 copies)
- 46. Program for World Community Day, Nov. 2, 1944
- 47. Letter from Mrs. William Smith from the Southern Chatauqua Council of Church Women, Nov. 3, 1944, to Mr. and Mrs. Hans Kronheim thanking them for participating in World Community Day
- Letter to Hans Kronheim from B. Davis on behalf of the trustees of Temple Hesed Abraham enclosing his salary and a \$100 war savings bond as a "Honika" gift, Dec. 10, 1944

Jamestown, 1945:

- 1. Program for topics and speakers at the University Club, 1945-1946
- 2. Newspaper clipping, Feb. 6, 1945, newspaper unknown, reporting on an inter-faith program
- 3. Handwritten note to Hans Kronheim from a constituent, March 1, 1945, ordering "the Everlasting Light" and enclosing a check
- 4. Newspaper clipping, date unknown, newspaper unknown, announcing a meeting of the V-E committee
- 5. Typed notes of the planned schedule for the V-E day program
- 6. Phone list for members of the V-E day committee
- 7. Newspaper clipping, April 1945, newspaper unknown, reporting on services to be held in memory of President Roosevelt
- 8. VE Day Observance program, May 8, 1945

9. Letter from H.S. Duncan from the Chatauqua YMCA to Hans Kronheim, May 8, 1945, thanking him for the recent radio broadcast

10. Newspaper clipping, May 9, 1945, "Jamestown Post-Journal", reporting on the

V-E Day celebrations, during which Hans Kronheim spoke

- 11. Newspaper clipping, May 26, 1945, newspaper unknown, regarding a successful bond drive
- 12. Letter to Hans Kronheim from J.R. Nelson, Jamestown Navy Day Chairman, Oct. 17, 1945, inviting him to the Navy Ball fundraiser

13. Advertisement for Victory Bonds, Nov. 1945, including published endorsement from Hans Kronheim

14. Newspaper clipping, Dec. 5, 1945, "Jamestown Post-Journal", announcing that Mrs. Hans Kronheim has resigned her position on the Girl Scout Council

15. Newspaper clipping, Dec. 5, 1945, "Jamestown Post-Journal", announcing that Hans Kronheim has resigned as Rabbi of Temple Hesed Abraham (4 copies)

- 16. Letter to Hans Kronheim from Earle Champ, Dec. 6, 1945, thanking Hans Kronheim for all his work in Cleveland and wishing him luck in the future
- 17. Letter from Martha Ruttenber to Hans Kronheim, Dec. 13, 1945, thanking him for his philosophy course and wishing him luck in his new position
- Thank-you note from the Parents of the Fredonia Hebrew Community to Hans Kronheim, Dec. 16, 1945, thanking him for teaching their children about Judaism
- Postcard from the Jamestown Ministerial Alliance announcing a meeting Dec. 17, 1945, honoring Dr. Hans Kronheim
- 20. Newspaper clipping, Dec. 18, 1945, "Jamestown Post-Journal, announcing that there was a Ministerial Alliance meeting and a luncheon honoring Hans Kronheim
- 21. Letter from C.V. Bush to Hans Kronheim, Dec. 20, 1945, thanking him and wishing him luck
- 22. Document praising Dr. Kronheim's work at Temple Hesed Abraham and wishing him luck in Cleveland, written by Dr. Eugene Collin
- 23. Newspaper clipping, undated, newspaper unknown, about Gates of Hope congregation and Hans Kronheim's arrival as the new rabbi (3 copies)
- 24. Temple newsletter, Jamestown, January 1946

Jamestown, miscellaneous (undated):

- 1. Bookmark with prayer on it from the Jamestown Community Chest, Oct. 13-20 (no year)
- 2. List of names and addresses, possibly of Jamestown congregants
- 3. Copy of similar list of names and addresses, entitled "List of Jamestown, NY"
- 4. Handwritten list of Hans Kronheim's speaking engagement
- 5. Newspaper clipping, undated, newspaper unknown, reporting on Hans Kronheim's speech to the Missionary Society of Westminster Presbyterian Church

6. Newspaper clipping, undated, newspaper unknown, reporting on the second World Community Day

- 7. Newspaper clipping, undated, newspaper unknown, regarding the farewell service for Dr. Alfred E. Randell (2 clippings)
- 8. Newspaper clipping, undated, newspaper unknown, reporting that Frank Porter-Shirley will

be speaking at Hesed Abraham

 Letter from Rose Andersonto Hans Kronheim, Dec. 29th (no year) thanking him for his recent radio address

10. Letter from Doris Davis to Hans Kronheim, undated, enclosing money and thanks for "Sidney's lessons"

11. Newspaper clipping, date unknown, newspaper unknown, regarding a talk by Hans Kronheim at the Visiting Nurse association

12. Newspaper clipping, date unknown, newspaper unknown, regarding a talk by Hans Kronheim at the Mt. Tabor Lodge, Odd Fellows Temple

13. Newspaper clipping, date unknown, newspaper unknown, regarding a talk by Hans Kronheim at the Methodist Church in Lakewood

14. Newspaper clipping, date unknown, newspaper unknown, regarding a talk by Hans Kronheim at the College Y club of Alfred University extension

15. Newspaper clipping, date unknown, newspaper unknown, regarding a talk by Hans Kronheim at the Odd fellow Temple

16. Newspaper clipping, date unknown, newspaper unknown, regarding a talk by Hans Kronheim at the Fraternal Order of the Eagles

17. Newspaper clipping, newspaper unknown, regarding a talk by Hans Kronheim at the Good Government club

18. Newspaper clipping, date unknown, newspaper unknown, regarding a talk by Hans Kronheim at the Odd fellow Temple

19. Newspaper clipping, date unknown, newspaper unknown, regarding a talk by Hans Kronheim at the First Congregational Women's Guild supper

20. Newspaper clipping, date unknown, newspaper unknown, regarding a talk by Hans Kronheim at the Falconer Rotary Club

21. Newspaper clipping, newspaper unknown, regarding a talk by Hans Kronheim at the Good Government club

22. Newspaper clipping, date unknown, newspaper unknown, regarding a talk by Hans Kronheim at the Jamestown Ministerial Alliance

23. Newspaper clipping, date unknown, "Jamestown Evening Post, regarding a talk by Hans Kronheim at the Rotary club

- 24. Newspaper clipping, date unknown, newspaper unknown, regarding a meeting of the WCA hospital alumnae, at which Hans Kronheim spoke
- 25. Empty envelope addressed to Hans Kronheim, Jamestown, NY
- 26. Newspaper clipping, date unknown, German newspaper, announcing Hans Kronheim's 60th birthday
- 27. Newspaper clipping, date unknown, newspaper unknown, regarding Alfred University exams

- 28. Newspaper clipping, date unknown, newspaper unknown, announcing a talk by Hans Kronheim at the Universalist Church on Jan. 16 (year unknown)
- 29. Newspaper clipping, undated, newspaper unknown, reporting on services to be held at Hesed Abraham
- 30. Newspaper clipping, date unknown, newspaper unknown, regarding Rev. Frank Porter-Shirley giving an address at Temple Hesed Abraham
- 31. Newspaper clipping, undated, newspaper unknown, stating that Hans Kronheim will wear the armband of a Jewish chaplain
- 32. Printed card from the family of Ismar Elbogen thanking for sympathy at his loss
- 33. Letter from Dora Pratt from the NY Congress of Parents and Teachers to Hans Kronheim, Oct. 30, thanking him for his recent talk
- 34. Newspaper clipping, undated, newspaper unknown, reporting that Hans Kronheim gave a speech at the Jamestown Lodge of Perfection
- 35. Newspaper clipping, undated, newspaper unknown, reporting that Hans Kronheim gave a speech at the Turkey dinner served by the Needlework Society
- 36. Handwritten note thanking Hans Kronheim for teaching the history of Philosophy class
- 37. Handwritten note thanking Hans Kronheim for teaching the history of Philosophy class (different note from above)
- 38. Flyer for a talk by Hans Kronheim on his experiences in German, April 23, year unknown

Gates of Hope:

- 1. Biographical summary of Hans Kronheim from his ordination to his arrival at Gates of Hopesynagogue
- 2. Newspaper clipping, date unknown, newspaper unknown, regarding the arrival of Hans Kronheim as the new rabbi of Gates of Hope
- 3. Newspaper clipping, date unknown, newspaper unknown, regarding the arrival of Hans Kronheim as the new rabbi of Gates of Hope (different article) (2 copies)
- 4. *Document describing the Holocaust in Bielefeld, April 4, 1946 (159)
- 5. Postcard to Hans Kronheim at Gates of Hope from (signature illegible) Aug. 5, 1947
- 6. Letter from Dr. Emil Rosenbaum to Senta Kronheim, Nov. 18, 1947
- 7. Typed agreement between Gates of Hope and Hans Kronheim, effective 1948
- 8. *Newspaper clipping, "Freie Presse," Nov. 9, 1950, commemorating Kristallnacht (158)
- 9. Bulletin for Gates of Hope, Feb-March 1951
- 10. Typed agreement between Gates of Hope and Hans Kronheim, effective 1952
- 11. Form letter for Passover Survival Appeal, sent by the American Council for Relief of Refugee Rabbis in Israel, March 1957
- 12. Typed sermon for Yom Kippur, 1958
- 13. Handwritten notes for Yom Kippur sermon, undated

- 14. Handwritten note, signature illegible, to Hans Kronheim, undated, on Gates of Hope stationery
- 15. Empty large envelope addressed to Gates of Hope from the Union of Orthodox Jewish Congregations of America

Restitution:

- 1. Typed documents, March and May 1939, regarding Hans Kronheim's bank accounts in Germany
- 2. Typed document regarding Hans Kronheim's German salary, undated
- 3. Lists of property taken and worth, 1939 (with copies)(4 documents)
- 4. Correspondence regarding restitution, 4 documents, 1950-1951
- 5. Letter to Hans Kronheim from Max Hirschfeld in Bielefeld, April 28, 1951, enclosing property lists
- 6. Cover letter enclosing check, Dec. 30, 1952
- Letter from the Verband de Jüdischen Gemeinden Norwestdeutschlands, March 19, 1953
- 8. Letter related to restitution, Aug. 19, 1953
- 9. Form calculating restitution amounts, Dec. 1953
- Form listing biographical information and calculating restitution amounts, Dec. 4, 1953
- Original and photostat of jewelry property taken and 1953/1954 value of worth, Jan. 15, 1954
- 12. Letter in German to Dr. Hans Kronheim, March 17, 1954 (with letter from Hans Kronheim on verso)
- 13. Letter in German to Dr. Hans Kronheim from Max Hirschfeld, March 23, 1954
- 14. Cover letter and listing of property taken and their worth, June 4, 1954
- 15. Letter to Dr. Kronheim from the Jewish Community in Bielefeld, June 4, 1954
- 16. Note from The Cleveland Trust Company paying Dr. Hans and Senta Kronheim \$1,807.23, July 9, 1954
- 17. Cover letter and listing of restitution checks received, April 15, 1955
- 18. Receipt for deposit, Sept. 1, 1955
- 19. Receipt for deposit, Oct. 4, 1955
- 20. Restitution instructions, Nov. 23, 1957
- 21. Letter from Oberfinanzdirektion Hannover, June 30, 1958
- 22. Copy of letter responding to the Oberfinanzdirektion Hannover, Aug. 12, 1958
- 23. Filled out forms for the Oberfinanzdirektion Hannover, Sept. 25, 1958 (2 copies)
- 24. Letter to Firma F.W. Neukirch A.G. from Hans Kronheim, Jan. 30, 1958
- 25. *Handwritten index cards listing members of the Ascher family and what happened to them during the war (109)
- 26. *Verification of Herta Kronheim's birth, requested by Senta Rosenbaum, Aug. 14, 1968 (118-121)
- 27. *Handwritten narrative regarding chronology and money (126-129)

Papers and documents related to divorce and remarriage, 1930-1958:

 A collection of documents, handwritten notes, printed postcards, and booklets separated out by Hans Kronheim, regarding the issue of divorce and remarriage in Jewish law

Sermons:

- 1. Typed notes for talk on the role of women, 21 pages
- 2. Miscellaneous cards of handwritten notes for sermons and talks on various topics, including Germany interracial relationships, and interfaith exchanges

Speeches and Sermons related to Franklin Delano Roosevelt, 1945-1950s:

- 1. Speech commemorating 1 year anniversary of FDR's death, 24 pages
- 2. Jan. 15, 1950 Speech about Roosevelt, 30 pages
- 3. Letter regarding the publication of the journal HISTORIA JUDAICA, March 1950
- 4. Speech about Roosevelt, 27 pages, Jan. 1951
- 5. 1951 speech, 22 pages
- 6. Speech, Oct. 22, 1954, 17 pages
- 7. 2 miscellaneous note sheets
- 8. 2 pages of a speech, Starling: Of the White House, Inaugural Speech
- 9. Speech, 13 pages
- 10. Speech about Roosevelt, 5 pages

Speeches, most likely by Senta Kronheim:

- 1. Our Children Face the War, Speech Oct. 1942
- 2. Newspaper clipping, "Buffalo Courier-Express", July 9, 1944
- 3. Girl Scout International Festival, May 19, 1945
- 4. Cleveland Chapter, National Women's Committee of Brandies University, Seventh Annual Meeting, November 18, 1957
- 5. Speeches, 22 miscellaneous note cards
- 6. The Installation of Officers Speech, 3 pages
- 7. Speech, 10 note cards
- 8. Speech, 31 note cards
- 9. Readings from the Bible (Suitable for Hadassah Sabbath)
- 10. Speech, 28 note sheets
- 11. Prayer for the New Year
- 12. Speech, 28 pages
- 13. speech about Rebecca Kohut, 10 pages
- 14. Speech about Education in Germany, 32 pages
- 15. Speech, 26 pages Miscellaneous individual note cards, 3
- 16. Handwritten copy of an introduction to a book entitled "Why Women Cry" by Elizabeth Hawes

<u>Box 5</u>

1950s-1960s:

- 1. Letter from Snell Hall to Senta and Hans, Aug. 28, 1950
- 2. Letter from Inge Friederman to Hans Kronheim, Feb. 28, 1951
- 3. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, July 20, 1951
- 4. Letter from Snell Hall to Senta and Hans, Sept. 4, 1951
- 5. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Sept. 15, 1951
- 6. Letter from Snell Hall to Senta and Hans, Nov. 18,1951
- 7. A letter to Dr. Kronheim from William Dreyfuss of Ohio, Dec. 17, 1951
- 8. Thank you note to Senta and Hans from Grace, Apr. 17, 1952
- 9. Letter from Snell Hall to Senta and Hans, May 23, 1952
- Gates of Hope Congregation invitation to the Father and Son Luncheon, May 25, 1952
- 11. Letters from "Daddy" to "Mommy and Daughters" while he is at the Indian Lake Lodge in the Adirondacks, Summer 1950/1952 (4 letters)
- 12. Letter from Snell Hall to Senta and Hans, Oct. 24, 1952
- 13. Clipping torn out of "Time" magazine, March 2, 1953 regarding Raoul Wallenberg
- 14. German assignment for Suzanne Kronheim, June 1, 1953
- 15. *Letter to Senta Kronheim from her parents, July 23, 1953 (26-28)
- 16. Invitation to the Gates of Hope New Year's party of 1954 (verso is notice for Gabriele Gandal's wedding, Dec. 27, 1953
- 17. Thank you letter to Dr. Kronheim from Tel and Ruth Hirschmann, March 2, 1954
- 18. *Empty envelope addressed to Senta Kronheim, April 23, 1954 (32)
- 19. Bulletin for the Gates of Hope Congregation, May 1954
- 20. Letter to Senta and Hans Kronheim from Grace, May 18, 1954
- 21. *Letter to Senta and (illegible) from the Wallachs, July 6, 1954 (37-38)
- 22. Postcard to Hans Kronheim, Aug. 16, 1954
- 23. Invitation to a Testimonial Dinner in honor of Dr. Enoch H. Kronheim, Feb. 1955
- 24. Thank you letter from Mr. and Mrs. A Beckman, June 25, 1955
- 25. *Birthday card to Senta Kronheim from M. Wallach, July 22, 1957 (29-31)
- 26. Newspaper clipping , "Sun Press", Dec. 5, 1957, reporting that Hans Kronheim is in fair condition after a coronary thrombosis
- 27. Invitation to a Banquet in honor of Rabbi Dr. Enoch H. Kronheim on Dec. 22, 1957
- 28. Letter to Hans Kronheim from Dr. William Dreyfuss, Dec. 17, 1957
- 29. "A Neilah Sermon" by the Late Rabbi Dr. Enoch H. Kronheim, 1958
- 30. Letters from Hans to "Mutti and Sweeties" while he is at the Friedman's Hotel in Cambridge, Pennsylvania (4 letters)
- 31. Thank you letter to Dr. Kronheim for helping Michael through Pre-Bar-Mitzvah years from Ben and Beverly Segal
- 32. 2 black and white photographs of Hans Kronheim with one of his daughters
- 33. Birth announcement for Steven Isenberg with note to Hans Kronheim
- 34. A birthday card to "Daddy" (Dr. Kronheim) from Gabby and AJ
- 35. Letter from Snell Hall to Senta and Hans, undated

- 36. Letter from Snell Hall to Senta and Hans, Dec. 8 (no year)
- 37. Letter from Grace to Senta, Hans, Gaby and Suzanne (undated)
- 38. Blank stationery for Hans Kronheim, letterhead for the Mayfield Temple, Cleveland Heights (2)
- 39. Blank envelope for the Mayfield Temple, Cleveland Heights
- 40. Green envelope
- 41. Green envelope
- 42. Handwritten notes regarding Hans Kronheim's life
- 43. German Newspaper , Sept. 7, 1958, including article entitled "Jüdische Gemeinden in Deutschland"
- 44. Letter from Gaby to her mother, Senta, Jan. 23, 1959
- 45. Invitation to attend the first open meeting of the newly founded Enoch H. Kronheim Chapter
- of the Leo Baeck Institute, March 1959
- 46. Letter from Snell Hall to Senta, Oct. 3, 1959

47. *Copy of "In Memorium" booklet for synagogues destroyed on Kristallnacht, 1960 (160-171)

48. *Copy of "In Memorium" booklet for synagogues destroyed on Kristallnacht, 1961 (172-183)

- 49. *Letter to Senta from Georg Cohn, Sept. 11, 1961 (70-71)
- 50. Letter from daughter Suzanne to her mother, May 12, 1962
- 51. Letter from Grace and Snell Hall to Senta, July 13, 1962
- 52. *Newspaper clipping, "Cleveland Press", Aug. 20, 1964, obituary for Moses Wallach (77)
- 53. *Newspaper clipping, "Aufbau", Aug. 28, 1964, announcing the death of Moses Wallach (67)
- 54. Letter from Lina Wallach to Senta, Kurt, Gabi and Jonathan, Jan. 18, 1967
- 55. *Letter to Senta and Kurt from Lina Wallach, May 2, 1968 (33-34)
- 56. *Letter from Mrs. Moses Wallach, July 21, 1968 (68-69)
- 57. *Letter to Senta and Kurt from Mrs. Moses Wallach, July 2, 1969 (78-80)
- 58. Shipping Order to the Baeck Institute from Kronheim and Rosenbaum
- 59. A note card recognizing a contribution to the Memorial Library of the Mayfield Temple
- 60. Blank bookplate
- 61. 12 note pages with miscellaneous notes
- 62. Holiday card from Snell Hall to Kronheim family (3 cards)
- 63. *Letter from the Wallachs, undated (35-36)
- 64. *Letter to Senta and Kurt from Lina Wallach, undated (64-65)
- 65. Newspaper clipping, obituary for E. Snell Hall

Dinner honoring Rabbi Emeritus Hans Kronheim, 1957:

- 1. Newspaper clipping, undated, newspaper unknown, for the instillation for Rabbi Shtull
- 2. Social Security waiver certificated, Rabbi Enoch Kronheim, 1956
- 3. Letter to Dr. Kronheim from Max (your pupil), Jan. 31, 1957
- Letter from leaders of Shaare Hatikvah to Rabbi E. H. Kronheim announcing that his contract will not be renewed and stating the compensation he will receive, June 12, 1957
- 5. Letter from Tilly Stafford to Dr. Kronheim, Dec. 8, 1957
- 6. Letter from William M. Daniel to Dr. Kronheim upon appointment as Rabbi Emeritus of Mayfield Temple Dec. 9, 1957
- 7. Letter of regret from Siegmund Stapelfeld to Mr. Rosskamm, Dec. 10, 1957
- 8. Note from Rose and Morris Heldeman, Dec. 10, 1957
- 9. Letter from Rabbi Iwan Gruen to Dr. Enoch Kronheim, Dec. 12, 1957
- 10. Letter from Max Gruenewald to Dr. Einstein, Dec. 13, 1957
- 11. Get well note from Benno D. Frank, Dec. 20, 1957
- 12. Letter from Samuel Hurwitz to Dr. Kronheim, Dec. 23, 1957
- 13. Letter from Abba Hillel Silver to Jack Dannhauser, Dec. 24, 1957
- 14. Get well note from Joseph Harold Levine, Dec. 30, 1957
- 15. Letter from Jerome E. Bigelson to Dr Kronheim, Jan. 1, 1958
- 16. Letter from Wolf Jacobus in Israel to Hans Kronheim, Jan. 15, 1958

Death of Hans Kronheim:

- 1. Death announcement for Hans Kronheim (2 copies)
- 2. Death certificate for Hans Kronheim, 2 copies
- 3. Newspaper clipping, "Cleveland Plain-Dealer", Oct. 15, 1958, reporting on the death of Hans Kronheim
- 4. Press announcement upon the death of Rabbi Kronheim, Oct. 15, 1958
- 5. Newspaper clipping, "Cleveland Plain-Dealer", Oct. 16, 1958, obituary for Hans Kronheim

6. Newspaper clipping, "Jewish Review", Oct. 17, 1957, reporting on the death of Hans Kronheim

- 7. Program for the funeral service for Dr. Enoch H. Kronheim, Oct. 17, 1958
- 8. Eulogy from the President of the temple, Oct. 17, 1958
- 9. Eulogy delivered by Rabbi Jacob Shtull at the funeral of Hans Kronheim
- 10. Condolence note from Rabbi Alfred Gottschalk to Mrs. Kronheim, Oct. 20, 1958
- 11. Condolence note from Lucy and Sheldon Clark to the Temple, Oct. 21, 1958
- 12. Newspaper clipping, unknown German language paper, Oct.24, 1957, reporting on the death of Hans Kronheim (2 copies)
- 13. Newspaper clipping, newspaper unknown, date unknown, reporting on the death of Hans Kronheim (3 copies)

- 14. Newspaper clipping, newspaper unknown, date unknown, reporting on the death of Hans Kronheim
- 15. Newspaper clipping, newspaper unknown, date unknown, reporting on the funeral of Hans Kronheim
- 16. Bulletin of the Mayfield Temple, in Memoriam Rabbi Enoch Hans Kronheim, Nov. 1958 (4 copies)
- 17. Card acknowledging contributions to the Enoch H. Kronheim Memorial Fund
- 18. Card recognizing thanks for the sympathy for the family

19. Note to Mrs. Kronheim inviting her to Temple Hesed Abraham's memorial service, Nov. 2, 1958 (with envelope)

- 20. German newspaper, "Allgemeine", Nov. 7, 1958 with marked article entitled "Der Tod hielt Ernte" regarding the death of Hans Kronheim
- Letter from Alfred Einstein donating to the Enoch H. Kronheim Memorial Fund, Nov. 26, 1958
- 22. Calling card for Rabbi and Mrs. Enoch H. Kronheim
- 23. Program for the memorial service commemorating the 1st Yahrzeit of Hans Kronheim (2 copies)
- 24. Memorial prayer in memory of Rabbi Enoch H. Kronheim, Nov. 1, 1959
- 25. Program for the Dedication of the Rabbi Enoch H. Kronheim Memorial Library, Oct. 15, 1961
- 26. Text of memorial service for Hans Kronheim at Temple Hesed Abraham, Jamestown